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FEBRUARY 2004 NOVICE MEETING
January 3rd, 2004,, 6:30 PM - CASA DEL PRADO - ROOM 104
By Lynn Ford, 2nd Vice President

FEBRUARY 2004 GENERAL MEETING
January 3rd, 2004, 7:30 PM - CASA DEL PRADO - ROOM 101
By Ivan Harrison, 1st Vice President

David Gillilan
By Allen Clark
Long-time members will remember David Gillilan. David had been ill for a number of
years, and moved to Orange County in late 2002. He died quietly in his sleep at home at
the age of 53. Services were held in San Diego on January 20.

We are not going to forget last month’s meeting for a very long time! Our entertaining guest
speaker, Loren Batchman, brought in the best plant table we have ever had! Loren treated us to
the most beautiful, healthy and h-u-g-e flowering zygopetalums and cymbidiums of every hue
imaginable. Those of you who were lucky enough to have your ticket number called will derive
pleasure from those plants for many, many years to come.

In February, we have a speaker suggested by one of our members, Ron Kaufman. His name is
Paul Storm and he lives with his wife, Mary, in Sarasota, Florida, where they run a family-owned
business called Meke Aloha Orchids. Paul’s passion is Schomburgkia, a genus with which some
members may be unfamiliar and Schomburgkia hybrids. (Schomburgkia is closely related to the
genus Laelia and grows from Mexico and the West Indies to South America. When found in
nature, they often have ant colonies living in their hollow bulbs!)

Like most of us, Paul’s obsession started with one orchid – in his case, Schomburgkia tibicinis.
Paul and Mary have traveled the United States, the Western European conservatories, the Caribbean
and Hawaii seeking the Schomburgkia species plants, best clones of each species and schom-
hybrids that have already been made and registered. In the past 8 years, the Storms have met and
made friends with some of the finest orchid growers in the world, specialists and hobbyists, two
of whom have named new hybrids after Paul. Paul has also named a hybrid for his wife, Mary.

Paul reports that one of his greatest moments was receiving pieces of the personal Schomburgkia
collection of his hero, Dr. Carl Withner, the author of the finest Schomburgkia book ever written.

Paul is currently working on a book about Schomburgkia species with a history and discourse on
their use in hybridizing. He is working on a few new genera of Schomburgkia hybrids, and
believes that there is a whole new world of schom-hybrids waiting to be discovered. Paul’s
primary purpose is to spread knowledge of and appreciation for Schomburgkias and their hybrids
to orchid lovers everywhere.

Paul will be supplying the plant table. If you would like to pre-order and pay for any orchids
from Meke Aloha Orchids, just contact Paul at 941.923.5023 or at his web site
www.mekealohaorchids.com, and he has volunteered to bring them with him.

The February speaker for the Novice Group meeting will be a 17 year member of the San Diego
County Orchid Society - Paul Tuskes. Paul will talk to us about ORCHID CONSERVATION.
Lately, this has been a hot topic in our SDCOS, and Paul will enlighten us on what every
member needs to know: information you must have in order to make good decisions on Orchid
Conservation projects.

As you know, our Society has been awarded the 2003 CONSERVATION AWARD from the
American Orchid Society (plus a $500 check which was donated to the SDCOS General Account),
for the work our Society has done - spearheaded by our Conservation Committee. Paul is a
member of the Conservation Committee and has been active in all aspects of orchid growing for
many years. Please join us for this informative and entertaining educational session.

http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.sdorchids.com/
mailto:lynnford10@earthlink.net
mailto:Phragmania@cox.net
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.mekealohaorchids.com/
http://www.annettesorchids.com/
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/
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SAN DIEGO COUNTY ORCHID SOCIETY
OUR PURPOSE: To promote interest in orchids and their
cultivation, to educate by exchanging information and
experiences related to successful orchid culture, and to
support the conservation of orchids in the wild.

SDCOS meetings are held the first Tuesday of each month
at Casa Del Prado in Balboa Park. We invite you to join
the society to receive the monthly newsletter and many
other benefits.

Beginner's Class: 6:30 pm, Room 104
General Meeting: 7:30 pm, Room 101

If you would like to join the society, please send your
check for $10* for individual, $12.50 for Dual

membership, payable to SDCOS, to: Vivian Folmer,
SDCOS Membership, 13127 Roundup, SanDiego, CA

92129. Telephone: 858.538.6187, email:
vfollmer@hotmail.com

*1/2 price January first through June thirtieth

The San Diego County Orchid Society
BOARD MEMBERS

President Gary Pierwola
First VP Ivan Harrison
Second VP Lynn Ford
Secretary Romy Reyes
Treasurer Barbie Mays
Past President Genie Hammond
Parliamentarian Bob Clark
Directors 2001-2004 David Graham

2002-2005 Charlie Fouquette
2003-2006 Sam De Maria

Members and Advertisers
If you have monthly meetings, classifieds, submissions of
interest, or announcements related to orchids, to be
considered for publication in the upcoming March issue,
please contact us by February 13th.

You are encouraged to contact the editor by either email or
phone from 2 pm to 8 pm only, Michael Orser at

619.269.3445 or editor@sdorchids.com

Advertisers: please contact Marjorie Kuhlmann at
858.675.0885 or kuhlmann@utm.net under the same

deadline as in bold above.

U P C O M I N G
CALIFORNIA EVENTS
February 5-8
Fascination of Orchids, South Coast Plaza, Crate &
Barrel Wing, 3333 Bear St., Costa Mesa, CA. Contact:
Roberta Fox, 2153 San Michel Dr. E #C, Costa Mesa,
CA 92627; roberta@orchidcentral.net;
www.foshow.com

February 7-8
Santa Cruz Orchid Society Annual Show, Soquel High
School, 401 Old San Jose Road, Soquel, CA. Contact:
Cheryl Wagner, 91 Mountain View Rd., Santa Cruz, CA
95065; 831.457.8393

March 5-7
Five Cities Orchid Society Show, South County
Regional Center, 800 W. Branch St., Arroyo Grande,
CA. Contact: Rosemary Bradshaw, 1656 La Mirada Dr.,
Nipomo, CA 93444; 805.929.1791;
orchidlady@earthlink.net

March 12-14
Malihini Orchid Society Show, Vallco Fashion Park,
10123 N. Wolfe Rd., Cupertino, CA. Contact: Barry
Zimmerman, 685 Stirling Dr., Milptas, CA 95035;
408.262.5782

March 19-21
59th Annual Santa Barbara International Orchid Show,
Santa Barbara Orchid Estate, 1250 Orchid Drive, Santa
Barbara, CA 93111, phone 805.967.1284

AND DON'T FORGET!

March 26-28
San Diego County Orchid Society Show,
Scottish Rite Temple, 1895 Camino Del Rio
South, San Diego, CA. Contact: Ivan
Harrison, 9112 Northcote Rd., Santee, CA
92071; 619.448.3312; phragmania@cox.net

http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.balboapark.org/
mailto:vfollmer@hotmail.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
mailto:Keikiman@aol.com
mailto:Phragmania@cox.net
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
mailto:DAVENBARBIE@msn.com
mailto:dgraham@san.rr.com
mailto:editor@sdorchids.com
mailto:kuhlmann@utm.net
mailto:roberta@orchidcentral.net
http://www.foshow.com/
mailto:orchidlady@earthlink.net
mailto:Phragmania@cox.net
http://www.annettesorchids.com/
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Conservation Workshops at Selby Gardens
Submitted by Siv Gerrod

Workshops offering conservation principles that apply to many fields are just one part the International Orchid
Conservation Congress (IOCC) at Marie Selby Botanical Gardens, May 15-23, 2004. Don’t miss this opportunity
to hear presenters from the global conservation community. For those unable to attend the entire conference, a
special one-day registration of $95 allows students to pick and choose a particular day of lecture topics. Full
conference registration is $350. Registration for workshops is independent from the conference and fees vary
(see below). Register online at www.selby.org/iocc.

Application of RAMAS Red List Software
May 15-16, 2004 (Saturday, Sunday)
Workshop introduces the use of the RAMAS Red List software in evaluating species against the IUCN Red List
criteria. It begins with a brief overview of the IUCN Red List categories leading to the discussion of uncertainty
issues in Red List assessments. Demonstration of the use of RAMAS Red List software to make these assessments
and the incorporation of uncertain data follows. Participants are encouraged to bring data.
Instructors: Dr. Resit Akcakaya, Applied Biomathematics, and Lorena Endara. Workshop fee: $135 for conference
registrants, $160 for public

Population Dynamics Applied to Orchid Conservation
May 15 –16, 2004 (Saturday, Sunday)
Workshop teaches participants methods to determine the probability of persistence of a species or population.
Participants discuss these questions: What is the probability of a population or species going extinct? What
parameters of the life history stages should we manipulate to impact population persistence? Participants learn
what data to collect in the field and how to perform the analysis. Participants understand the value as well as the
limitation of these techniques to conservation.
Instructors: Dr. Raymond Tremblay, University of Puerto Rico, and Pavel Kindlmann. Workshop fee: $135 for conference
registrants; $160 for public

Mycorrhizal Propagation Techniques
May 15, 2004 (Saturday)
Workshop introduces basic concepts of modern symbiotic orchid propagation techniques. Topics covered include:
seed collection, mycorrhizal symbiont isolation, seed propagation, and seedling processing.
Instructor: Scott Stewart, Environmental Horticulture Dept., University of Florida. Workshop fee: $50 for conference
registrants; $75 for public

Terrestrial Orchid Propagation and Transfer to Soil and Habitat
May 19, 2004 (Wednesday)
Workshop provides overview of the current techniques to isolate beneficial fungi from plants. Program includes
a preview of a new soil-baiting technique to determine the presence and abundance of soil fungi. Participants
learn the latest methods of field inoculation to improve seedling performance when transferred to soil or habitat.
Instructors: Dr. Kingsley Dixon and Dr. Andrew Batty. Workshop fee: $25 for conference registrants; $50 for public.

http:/www.selby.org/iocc
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/
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The Amateur’s Role in Orchid Conservation
Submitted by David Brown

Perhaps the most frequently asked question when I lecture
on orchid conservation comes from the amateur hobbyist
without resources. People approach me and ask “…but what
can I do to help?” Obviously, they cannot go out and buy a
tract of land to set up as a preserve, nor can they go and
change the laws of some foreign country, let alone their own,
to slow down development of a particular region. Many
people want to be able to do something significant about
the problem, but feel impotent because they do not see how
they can effect any major change.

There are several things one should remember if one
contemplates joining the conservation fight. Hardly anything
happens spontaneously. It takes an individual to set thing in
motion. Every grand achievement had to start with an idea.
Some person had to sit down and at some place think “We
need a dam”, or “a giant suspension bridge!”, “a city theater”,
or even “we need to protect Encyclia vittellina”. It takes more
than one person to construct a dam or theater, in fact, it
takes a legion of people just to handle the bureaucracy, before
one can even think about raising the money to start the
project. Yet, individual people all over the world are
conceiving and initiating projects right now. The worldwide
movements to save whales and baby seals were started by
concerned individuals, many of whom had no formal training
in conservation. But, they had the idea and the motivation.
Ideas are cheap, but to be effective an idea has to be coupled
to drive, motivation and leadership. Unfortunately, the last
three commodities appear to be in short supply.

What can one small person, who lacks drive, motivation and
leadership achieve, when all that he or she has going for
them is a good heart? Few people single-handedly achieve
anything. Most human activities involve many people, each
doing a small task. An ant cannot carry more than a few
grains of sand at a time but enough ants cooperating can
build an ant city capable of housing millions of their species.
The same is true with people. One needs to find an
organization or group of people already at work on
conservation projects. It is the combined strength of
hundreds or thousands of people that has given various
conservation movements the ability to achieve their
effectiveness. Join a big group like the North American Nature
Conservancy, Sierra Club or the British Fauna and Flora
Preservation Society – nearly every country of the world,
whether an advance superpower or a small developing country
now has organization that are interested in preserving and
promoting their natural resources.

You say “I want to save orchids”, but all of the big societies
that have been mentioned are only interested in saving

habitats or marsh marigolds.
No matter, orchids live in a
variety of habitats and you
can assume the role of
watchdog looking out for the
local orchids. If the people
in your group respect you,
then there will come a time
when they will listen, when
YOU put forward the plan
to save a Sphagnum bog
filled with lady slipper
orchids.

One of the major needs all
conservation groups is fundraising. There is never enough
money to purchase a piece of land or fund some special
project, all groups need people to go out and find money to
cover the costs of their operations and projects. This requires
little expertise and it is easy to get involved and be active in
this aspect of conservation. It may be possible to earmark
funds you raise or donate specifically for orchid conservation.
While societies generally do not care to have strings attached
to the gifts they receive few will turn down money. By
requesting specific projects, you also alert the society to the
fact that there are many people who are interested, primarily,
in saving orchids.

If you prefer to work within the narrow focus of orchid
conservation, then confine your efforts to an orchid society.
These plant-orientated groups occur at many levels from
local societies, up to national and international orchid
societies. Write to their conservation committees and ask
what are they doing and if you can help. In addition, you
can play an important role at the grass roots level by helping
to spread the word and to educate your orchid growing
friends. There is still an enormous amount of room for raising
the consciousness of the lay public, about the plight of
endangered species. This applies not only to orchids, but to
other plants as well.

Local societies can play a very active part in promoting orchid
conservation. They can do this in several different ways. The
society can formally request that members do not trade with
dealers who are suspected of smuggling and selling illegally
obtained plants. They should request that members who go
on orchid collecting trips minimize the numbers of wild
plants they collect. In the past, members of some of the
Southern California orchid societies have partially financed
expeditions to observe tropical orchids in the field, by
bringing back large quantities of wild species and selling
them. We feel this is an inappropriate activity in this day

http://www.annettesorchids.com/
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and age and should be discouraged. However, there would
be nothing wrong in sending a expedition funded by other
activities of the society such as banquets, dances, or auctions
to collect orchid species specifically for nursery propagation
and then selling propagated plants to the membership(you
do, of course, need the correct permits before doing this).

As a group activity, a society can propagate and distribute rare
species. But they may have to raise funds to support those
activities. Sometimes it is possible to ‘kill two birds with one
stone’. For example, if some members have very rare species
they might donate seedpods to the society. Young plants could
be raised and sold to the membership, either to cover costs or,
if it produces a reasonable profit, to help pay for future endeavors.
In this way, the rare species becomes disseminated and the
process not only pays for itself but also makes a modest profit.
The general society membership gains by having access to these
rare materials.

Societies are a good forum for raising money for conservation.
In the United States many societies have a plant raffle at their
monthly meetings. Frequently there are profits from sales booths
from local flower shows, while admission ticket sales to orchid
shows can leave a society with a handsome nest egg. In America,
at least, most societies are non-profit making, educational
organizations that should not be sitting on too much
accumulated wealth in the form of large bank accounts. The
money can be put to good use promoting conservation.
Donations clearly earmarked for conservation projects make
both sides happy. The society feels that it is doing something
worthwhile for posterity and the recipient organization obtains
funds with which it can work.

However, it takes individuals to motivate and drive local societies.
Somebody has to be prepared to take the initiative, do the
work and monitor the progress. As long as one or two people in
a group have the energy and the will to organize and make the
rest of the society feel that they are participating in a worthwhile
project, then others will usually pitch in and do their share as
well. Most people would rather be led, than lead. It takes less
energy. They still do their share of work but don’t have to accept
the responsibility. This is easy to understand and there is nothing
wrong that provided competent leaders exist and projects do
not get lost in squabbles or petty politics.”

This article has been an excerpt from a book written by Harold
Koopowitz Orchids and Their Conservation, Timber Press; (October
2001). We, as members of the San Diego County Orchid Society,
should feel good about ourselves and our society because we are
recognized nationally and internationally for the effort of our society’s
Conservation Committee. With the latest grant recipients the total
amount of money we have given to the conservation of orchids is
$86,378.00 since 1991. With your help and support we hope to
continue this activity for some time.

Vice President’s Report
February 2004
Photos and story by Ivan Harrison

All the cold weather we have had definitely led to a shortage
of flowering orchids for the Mini Show this weekend.
However, with the help of our members, we managed to
put on an impressive show and had a steady flow of visitors
both days.

For the plant table, Gary had managed to collect a large
quantity of donated plants, which the volunteers valiantly
sold - right down to the very last plant - raising over $2,000
for the Society! Thanks to everyone who helped at the show,
from setting up the tables on Friday afternoon to corsage
making to clean up on Sunday evening.

KUSI filmed a nice spot for the Saturday evening news,
which was repeated on Sunday morning, and Candy made
a beautiful corsage, which Brigitte wore during the morning
newscast. continued on next page...

David Brown in front of Conservation Committee display

and Joe Alesi’s life cycle exhibit

Rose Ono and Edith Galvin almost sold out!

mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/
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David Brown brought in a great table display on behalf of
the Conservation Committee, which generated a lot of
interest from members and visitors alike. The SDCOS
Board thanks David for all his hard work.

Things are coming together for the March show. We will
soon be asking for volunteers in all departments, so please
sign up and help us make the show a wonderful success.
Our apologies to Ben Machado, whose phone number

found its way on to the posters! This error was corrected in
just three days, so we are now back on track! T-shirts have
been ordered and will be available soon.

Displays @ the Last mini
Show
by David Brown

At our last Mini-show we had two very nice education
displays. One about how orchids are grown from seed by
Joe Alisi. And the other by the Conservation Committee
about an overview of the grants awarded and a map of the
current SDCOS Conservation Grant recipients, totaling
$86,378.00.

Marjorie Kuhlmann, Helen Odom and Linda Canon

Nay Nay Stewart and Candy Kalman

Best of Show - Vanda sanderianum by Nico Goosens and

Lisa Humphries

Irma Adams, Joe and Rose Alesi

WALTER ANDERSEN NURSERY
3642 Enterprise, San Diego

(Near Pacific Hwy
 & Barnett)

Since 1928 - A San Diego Tradition of Excellence
SELECT FROM MANY FLOWERING ORCHIDS ON DISPLAY

ALL THE SUPPLIES YOU NEED FOR GROWING ARE HANDY
Free Garden Classes 9:00 am every Saturday

12755 Danielson Court, Poway
619.224.8271

http://www.annettesorchids.com/
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INFORMATION ON
PRE-SHOW TICKET
SALES
by Ivan and Rosemary Harrison

Each year we ask every SDCOS member to sell five show
tickets to family and friends. These tickets are $5.00 each,
and the entry fee at the door during the show will be $6.00,
so this is the ONLY way to save money on admission.
There will be absolutely no coupons in any newspaper or
magazine advertisements this year.

In addition to the $1.00 off with pre-show tickets, for
every 5 tickets you sell, you get one (1) ticket FREE –
either to use yourself, to give to family or friends or to sell.

The Society will be sending each member a packet of 6
tickets in early February, or we would prefer that you collect
the envelope at the February general meeting from Ro
Harrison, since that saves the Society the postage. As soon
as you receive the envelope, you can either write a check to
SDCOS for $25.00 or you may take them on “sale or
return”. That means that if you only sell 2 tickets, you may
return the remaining three unsold tickets and the
complimentary ticket when you send the Society the
$10.00. You are responsible for the tickets when you receive
them; so if you would prefer not to be involved in this
process, please let Ro Harrison know (if you have not already
done so). You can call her at (619) 448-3312 and leave a
message, tell her at the February meeting, or email her at
phragmania@cox.net.

If you are displaying a poster at your place of business, put an
extra note on there that you have tickets for sale at $1.00 off.
You may take as many packets of tickets as you think you can
sell. Not only will people with tickets save money on entry,
but also they will not have to stand in line at the door to buy
one! Please remember to tell people about the new Sunday
afternoon activity – our auction of prize orchids, which will
be on display for visitors to see throughout the show.

The person who sells the most tickets receives $75.00!

The Show Committee would prefer that all monies and
unsold tickets be handed in to Ro Harrison prior to or
during the Show on March 26th – 28th. The very latest date
for returning the money is at the April general meeting on
April 6th, 2004. And remember that if you do not wish to
participate, let Ro know so that we do not waste time and
money sending out your packet.

Ontario

Orchids Inc.

    Tel: 760-631-0098    Fax: 760-631-0228

    703 Pomelo Drive, Vista, CA

92081

Monday-Friday   8:30am-5:00pm

Saturday             9:00am-4:00pm

*Phalaenopsis             *Cattleya

*Paphiopedilum         * Cymbidium

            *Oncidium Alliance

            *Species & others.

www.ontarioorchids.com

ontarioorchids@sbcglobal.net

LEUCADIA ORCHIDS
760.436.3797

Phals, Cattleyas, and Cymbidiums,
also Phal seedlings and flasks in all colors

Open every day — 9 am to 5 pm
You can come over anytime, BUT you must call first!

Barbara & Ralph Smith, Owners

BIRD ROCK TROPICALSBIRD ROCK TROPICALSBIRD ROCK TROPICALSBIRD ROCK TROPICALSBIRD ROCK TROPICALS
Hundreds of Orchids

Blooming Phals, Paphs and other orchids available everyday
Monday - Saturday ~ 9:00 am — 4:00 pm

Visit our website: www.birdrocktropicals.com
Directions: I-5 to Poinsettia Lane. Go east until it ends, then right onto
Black Rail Road. At the water tanks turn right onto un-named dirt road.

We are at the end of the dirt road.

760.438.9393
6587 Black Rail Road, Carlsbad, CA 92009

http://www.birdrocktropicals.com/
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/
http://www.ontarioorchids.com/
mailto:ontarioorchids@sbcglobal.net
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Attention Societies and
their members:
By Cindy Payne

Please set this date aside and plan to participate in a very
exciting plant sale this spring May 23, 2004. Heirloom
Gardens will be hosting a spring plant sale and seminar
called Art and Design in the Garden on May 22nd and
23rd 2004. This event will be a two-day event with the
plant sale and society members participating on the second
day, May 23, 2004. We are asking societies and their
members to participate because we know the care and
quality involved in propagating plants from the people who
love them. Also it is an opportunity to raise money for
your own societies and, another worthy cause, The Children’s
Museum of Escondido.

There will be no booth fee for Societies and their members
who participate. All we ask is that 5% of sales being donated
to the Escondido Children’s Museum to help fund this
superbly creative children’s garden. The Children’s Garden
will be a wonderful place to teach the next generation the
love, importance, and community of gardening. The rest
of the money that each society makes will go solely to that
society and its members. Each society will handle all their
sales and donation.

What better opportunity to do your part for the community
and the societies all in one exciting event! There is also an
opportunity for experts in the different societies to speak
on the topic they love and share their knowledge with the
public. We plan to have speakers throughout the day of
the sales event. So get ready because this should be one of
the most popular events of the season.

We are very excited and honored to host such an event and
hope to create a diverse group of plants and people to meet
the needs and wants of the community.

Please plan to participate and if you do so, let us here, at
Heirloom Gardens, know no later than February 6th 2004.
We can answer questions and fill you in on all the details
when you call in or email with your reservation for a spot
at this great event.

Contact information:
Cindy Payne
Heirloom Gardens
10149 Vista Montanoso, Escondido, CA 92026
760.807.6727 www.heirloomgarden.com
Email: gardengirl@heirloomgarden.com

CONTINENTCONTINENTCONTINENTCONTINENTCONTINENTAL AL AL AL AL AAAAAGENCYGENCYGENCYGENCYGENCY

! Licensed Customhouse Broker
! Door to Door Service
! Just 5 minutes from LAX

We provide prompt, reliable and experienced Import
personnel to assist you in bringing in orchids from
anywhere in the world.

Located in the SAME BUILDING COMPLEX as the U.S.
Department of Agriculture, we can closely track your shipment
through CITES and Phytosanitary inspection process.

Speed up transit time for perishable orchids, cut down on your
costs. And make it easier for YOU.

Ask for Ted or Monica. We have many happy San Diego
customers. Ask us for references!

CONTINENTAL AGENCY

9470 SOUTH LA CIENEGA BLVD., INGLEWOOD, CA 90301

Phone: 310.649.5430  Fax: 310.649.5436

OPPOROPPOROPPOROPPOROPPORTUNITTUNITTUNITTUNITTUNITYYYYY
TTTTTABLE NEEDSABLE NEEDSABLE NEEDSABLE NEEDSABLE NEEDS

HELP!HELP!HELP!HELP!HELP!
Camille See will be taking over the Opportunity
Table at our monthly meetings and will need people
to help on a monthly basis. It’s a great way to meet
the members and make friends. If you are
interested please call Camille at 619934.7434 or
email her at Rubbacat@email.com.

Could You Use $75?
If you sell the most Spring show tickets this year, then you
are in for a treat!. The San Diego County Orchid Society is
is honoring it's members a $75 cash bonus. All you have
to do is sell the most Spring Show tickets AND have the
money from the tickets returned by no later than the 31st

of March. Remember, the contest ends on March 31, 2004.

mailto:gardengirl@heirloomgarden.com
http://www.annettesorchids.com/
mailto:Rubbacat@email.com
http://www.heirloomgarden.com/
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Have You Made The Switch?
All across the United States, orchid growers “in the know” are changing their potting mix to Diatomite. Have you made the
switch yet? As orchid enthusiasts know, growing conditions vary widely, whether on the windowsill, under lights, in a
greenhouse or in the garden. The same is true for light levels, temperature, humidity, fertilizing, and watering schedules used
in our diverse growing conditions. Now you can give your orchids a better chance of thriving by changing the medium to
Diatomite alone, or a potting mix based on Diatomite. Both products do not breakdown and are reusable.

Both products can be picked up from the address below to avoid S&H. Please call for appointment.
Diatomite and Aussie GoldTM Orchid Mix are available at DiatomiteUSA (West), a subsidiary of

Van-Rolen, 1331 North Cuyamaca Street #G, El Cajon, CA 92020
Tel: 619.956.2708 Toll-free: 866 5 ORCHID (or 567.2443)

Diatomite

Horticultural grade Diatomite comes from an Australian
deposit of fresh water origin. It is natural and non-toxic,
consisting of approximately 90% silicon dioxide, with the
remainder of its content being elemental minerals. Diatomite
slowly releases silica and micronutrients, which are essential for
healthy roots and foliage.

Horticultural Diatomite is available in four grades in 40 lb.
Bags. Number 1 is fine and is used for seedlings transplanted
from flasks; number 2 is small and is used for young plants and
orchids with fine roots; number 3 can be used for almost all
blooming size orchids; and number 4 is used for large cattleyas
and other orchids with thick roots.

""""" Diatomite is porous and can hold up to 150%
of its own weight in water

""""" Diatomite is long lasting and reusable; it does
not break down like other media

""""" Diatomite has capillary action. It has the ability
to draw water and nutrient up from the bottom
of the pot

""""" Diatomite is environmentally friendly, as it is a
pH-neutral fossilized rock which is non-toxic
and safe to use

""""" Diatomite naturally repels slug and snails,
helping to keep your plant healthy

Price is $26.00 + S&H

Special price for SDCOS Members
$20.00 per bag + tax

Wholesale prices available on request

Coir also available: $6.50 for 2.5 cu. ft.

www.diatomiteUSA-west.com

Aussie GoldTM Orchid Mix
Based on Diatomite, Aussie GoldTM Orchid Mix is available
as a ready-to-use potting mix for orchids. Ingredients are
all-natural and will not breakdown. Aussie GoldTM Orchid
Mix can be reused as your orchids outgrow their pots.

The 10 lb. Box will fill approx. twenty (20) 4” pots

The 4 lb. Box will fill approx. eight (8) 4” pots

Composition of Aussie GoldTM Orchid Mix is Diatomite
for humidity, micronutrient release and ability to repel

slugs and snails, Asian coir for water and fertilizer
retention Charcoal for its filtering properties, and

Perlite for aeration

4 lb box is $14.95 + tax plus S&H
10 lb box is $24.95 + tax plus S&H

www.aussie-gold.com

http://www.diatomiteUSA-west.com/
http://www.aussie-gold.com/
mailto:Rubbacat@email.com
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/
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Donate An Orchid, And
You Will Protect Many
More!
By Ron Kaufmann

Did you know our Society directly supports worthwhile
orchid conservation projects—here in San Diego, in the
US, and around the world? Our membership has been one
of the most active and involved of any volunteer orchid
group in the country, and was recognized with the AOS
Conservation Award in 2004.

How do we raise the funds? We sell plants donated by
YOU! Fully 100% of the sale price goes directly to support
these worthwhile projects. It’s easy to participate…

¨ Orchid plants, divisions, and seedlings all are welcome
¨ Plants should be healthy, but not necessarily in bloom
¨ Tag with name, or color of flower
¨ Your donations are totally tax deductible*

Please bring your plants to the general meeting on February
3 and give them to a member of the Conservation
Committee or call to have them picked up before the show
in March.

If you have questions, or need someone to pick up your
plants, call Ron Kaufmann 858.270.7584;
kaufmann@sandiego.edu or Peter Tobias 760.753.3173,
tobias@scripps.edu. So donate a few orchids (or more),
and come buy some others at our sales booth… it’s all for
a very worthwhile cause. Thank You!

* Contact Ron Kaufmann for tax-deduction receipt.

Display Space Available
Would you like to try your hand at a show display? Have a
great idea, but don’t feel you want to “go it alone”? Or you
don’t have enough plants to do it by yourself?

Get some friends together and join in the fun. Our theme
this year is “Orchids, California Style” and we all love San
Diego! Call Genie Hammond at 619.426.6831. We have
a display space still available.

~ANDY’S ORCHIDS~
“The Species Specialist”

Beautifully mounted epiphites and potted terrestrials.
Many rare and exotic orchids. Blooming size,
established species are what we do best!

Our MAIL ORDER CATALOG features many new and
unusual species from around the world with descriptions
and cultural requirements, plus Andy’s orchid growing tips.
For your copy, call, write, fax, or e-mail us and we will
send our latest issue.

Your satisfaction is Guaranteed. We take pride in
our reputation for selling a well-established plant
and will replace it if you are not satisfied upon
receipt.

We are open by Appointment Only, so call in
advance and make yours. Thursdays and Fridays are

best for us, and sometimes Saturdays.

Andy Phillips

734 Oceanview Avenue, Encinitas, CA 92024
Phone 888.514.2639 - Fax 888.632.8991

e-mail: speciesnut@aol.com
web address: www.AndysOrchids.com

Net Nuggets
By Ron Kaufmann
kaufmann@sandiego.edu

Linda’s Orchid Page
www.orchidlady.com

This site is an excellent resource for both the novice and
advanced grower. For the beginner, Linda’s Orchid Page
tries to demystify orchids, while providing good information
on the culture and care of orchids. The site includes a
repotting guide that contains a healthy dose of what not to
do, based on the Orchid Lady’s own experiences. The more
advanced grower will benefit from features like an extensive
glossary of botanical terms (ever wonder what makes a
flower non-resupinate?) and a very informative table
containing a taxonomic breakdown of the family
Orchidaceae. One of the site’s most impressive offerings is
an illustrated orchid encyclopedia, covering what surely
must be most or all of the naturally occurring orchid genera.
Most entries include the taxonomic position, basic habitat
information, a species list, representative photos, and even
the origins of the genus name (“Dendrobium” comes from
the Greek “dendron” meaning “tree” and “bios” meaning
life, and refers to the fact that these species live on trees). If

you manage to peruse all the information provided here
and still are hungry for more, the Orchid Lady includes an
extensive set of links to other orchid-related web sites. Since
its inception in 1996, Linda’s Orchid Page has won
numerous awards. Stop in and see what all the fuss is about!

mailto:speciesnut@aol.com
http://www.AndysOrchids.com/
mailto:kaufmann@sandiego.edu
http://www.orchidlady.com/
http://www.annettesorchids.com/
mailto:tobias@scripps.edu
mailto:kaufmann@sandiego.edu
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WANT SOMETHING
SPECIAL?

Phragmipediums - 4 different
clones in bud $35

Cascading Cymbidium Sara Jean
Ice Cascade

Cattleyas - all colors, mini's and
standard

PLEASE CALL FOR AN APPOINTMENT
760.728.7996

DAVE REID'S ORCHIDS

WORLD-FAMOUS
San Diego Zoo

✏ DUAL MEMBERSHIP - $86
(Current Member Renewal Rate - $71)

✔ For two adults in the same household.
✔ A year of FREE UNLIMITED ADMISSION to both

the San Diego Zoo and Wild Animal Park.
✔ 2 FREE GUEST PASSES.
✔ 6 discount guest coupons good towards admission.
✔ A ONE YEAR SUBSCRIPTION TO ZOONOOZ

✔✔✔✔✔ FREE Zoo Skyfari.
✔ Monthly member specials.
✔ 4 two-for-one coupons for Zoo Bus Tour.

✏ SINGLE MEMBERSHIP - $68
(Current Member Renewal Rate - $56)

✔ For one adult.
✔ All of the benefits described above for one adult.

Prices and benefits subject to change.

For more information, call 619.231.0251
or call toll free

877.3.MEMBER.
visit our website: www.sandiegozoo.org

Your membership supports our plant and animal collections and
includes a monthly visit to our orchid collection on the third

Friday from 10am until 2pm

O.F.E. INTERNATIONAL, Inc.
Tree Fern Products, Graded Charcoal Vitamins And Hormones
New Zealand Sphagnum Moss Top Five Brands Of Fertilizer
Osmunda, Sponge Rock Coconut Baskets And Coconut Liners
Redwood Chips, Orchid Fir Bark Plastic Pots And Trays
Special Orchid Potting Mixes Sprayers, Garden Tools And
Equipment
Most Popular Types Of Moss Clay Orchid Pots, Flasking Products
Virgin Cork Slabs And Tubes Wire Hangers, Wood Baskets
Insecticides And Fungicides Wire Baskets, Wire Products

Orchid Books, Plastic Labels
SEND $2 FOR OUR FULL COLOR CATALOG AND PRICE LIST

(Deductible from your Order)
P.O. BOX 161081
MIAMI, FL 33116

SANTA BARBARA ORCHID ESTATE

Specializing in outdoor-growing Species
Cymbidiums, hybrids, and species

Stop by and look over our extensive stock.
Always something New and Different!
Open daily: Mon - Sat 8 to 4:30, Sun 11 - 4

1250 Orchid Dr., Santa Barbara, CA 93111
1.800.553.3387 ~ fax: 1.805.683.3405
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LEUCADIA BLVD

1122 Orpheus Ave
Leucadia, CA 92024

http://www.sandiegozoo.org/
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/
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Get out your digital cameras!
by Michael Orser
photo credits in bold type

Paphiopedilum laser X charlesworthii
John C. Ludwig

Paphiopedilum spicerianum X primulinum 'Y'
Linda Gardner

Cymbidium Autumn Sun (fragrant)
Harry Tolen

I have to admit, these do not look as good when you see
them printed in black in white. You should see these in
color, you'll be envious!

But how do you get to see them in color?

By signing up for the yearly membership, you have the
option to receive the newsletter via e-mail. This will save
the SDCOS printing charges whereas the money could be
better spent on research and conservation. After all, wouldn't
you rather see them in color?

Angel Heart Aihimanu
Ronny Green

http://www.annettesorchids.com/
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Need more room for the orchids?
I can help you find that perfect new home with extra
space for the greenhouse! A charitable donation
will be made to the SDCOS at the close of escrow
from members that use my service!

CarCarCarCarCarol Bostwicol Bostwicol Bostwicol Bostwicol Bostwickkkkk
Prudential California RealtyPrudential California RealtyPrudential California RealtyPrudential California RealtyPrudential California Realty
9555 Gr9555 Gr9555 Gr9555 Gr9555 Grossmont Summit Drossmont Summit Drossmont Summit Drossmont Summit Drossmont Summit Dr.....
La MesaLa MesaLa MesaLa MesaLa Mesa
619.337.3201619.337.3201619.337.3201619.337.3201619.337.3201

GRANITE HILLS ORCHIDS
Tom Biggart, Owner and Head Grower
1894 Dehesa Road, El Cajon, CA 92019

Cochlioda rosea-Long sprays of lovely pink
one-inch flowers  $20.00

Check out our website in
progress..www.granitehillsorchids.com

Greenhouse open by appointment only
Call 619.441.9874

You are invited to subscribe to...

California Garden
The perfect gift for a friend, relative, or neighbor.

1 year subscription $8
2 year subscription $15

Membership in the SD Floral Association: $10
San Diego Floral Association

619.232.5762

Casa de las QrquideasCasa de las QrquideasCasa de las QrquideasCasa de las QrquideasCasa de las Qrquideas
Loren and Nancy Batchman

Southern California’s leading source for Cymbidium and
Zygopetalums seedlings. Over 30,000 plants in stock from 3"

pots to blooming size. Our complete list of seedlings and flasks
is on the web at www.orquideas.com
Open by appointment only!

170 South Nardo Avenue
Solana Beach, CA 92075

Phone and Fax 858.755.7572
E-mail: casa@orquideas.com

Laelia anceps 'Blumen Insel' X Laelia anceps 'Irwin's
Harry Tolen

It's time to start repotting your orchids!!!

Tired of poor quality orchid bark?

Try Maidenwell Diatomite

Mined from fresh water diatom deposits in Australia, heated
to 1400 degrees, then

uniformly graded in two ideal sizes —
medium for mature plants, fine for seedlings.

Mix Maidenwell Diatomite 50/50 with perlite. This
mix flows easily into the pot, settles firmly around
roots with little or no compaction needed. Will not

decompose, so roots stay healthy. Watering
frequency & fertilization are the same as with bark.

Maidenwell Diatomite is available in
1.5 cu ft bags medium/small $20.00 each.

at:

Sunset Valley Orchids
1255 Navel Place • Vista, CA 92083

Weekends or by appointment 760.639.6255

E-mail: fred.clarke@worldnet.att.net

Volunteer for the Spring Show!
You'll have the best time you've
had in a long time!

http://www.orquideas.com/
mailto:casa@orquideas.com
mailto:fred.clarke@worldnet.att.net
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/
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SDCOS Board of
Directors Meeting
Submitted by: Romy Reyes
Jan. 13, 2004:
Meeting called to order at 8:30PM

Present: Gary Pierwola, Ivan Harrison, Genie Hammond,
Bob Clark, Charlie Fouquette, Sam DeMaria, Barbie Mays,
Dave Mays, Lynn Ford, David Graham, and Romy Reyes

Others Present: Ro Harrison, Candy Kalman, Peter Tobias,
Ron Kaufmann,David Graham, Joe & Rose Alesi

Reports
Minutes of the December meeting was read and approved
by motion. Treasurer Barbie Mays- Report for December
was read and approved by motion. First Vice-President Ivan
Harrison- Mr. Paul Storm of Meke Aloha Orchids of
Sarasota, Florida, will be the speaker at the February, 2004
general meeting. TOPIC: Schomburgkias. Second Vice-
President Lynn Ford- Paul Tuskes will speak at the Beginners
Class in February. TOPIC: Methods of Orchid
Conservation

Old Business
Society President Gary Pierwola will bring plants for the
Mini-Show on Jan. 17-18, 2004. Home & Garden Show
at the Del Mar Fairgrounds will be on Feb. 20, 21, & 22,
2004. The society will be present. Heirloom Gardens of
Escondido will be given free advertising in the society
newsletter.  4. Ms. Belle Garner will be donating plants for
auction.

New Business
The position of Secretary was filled by the Board and Ms.
Lynn Dornfeld was chosen for the position. Peter Tobias
made a suggestion to have Mr. Joe Micel, from the Ciba
Foundation, speak at the September or October 2004
general meeting. Peter will coordinate with Ivan Harrison
with regards to the scheduling. Peter Tobias also gave each
member of the Board a copy of a procedural manual from
the Conservation Committee. feedback from board
members will be given to Gary Pierwola.

Meeting adjourned at 9:01PM

ORCHID POTS & SUPPLIES
Nursery/decorative/clear

Highest quality plastic
Hangers, perlite, fertilizer

Low prices

PALM PACIFICA ORCHIDS
ESTHER SIVILA

2220 WAILEA WAY
SAN DIEGO
619.429.0789

CALAVO GARDENS
4044 CALAVO DRIVE

LA MESA
619.660.9810

Is your orchid database running slow?
We preform a system checkup, tune-up, evaluation,

& recommendations for only $35 per hour
($30 for SDCOS members)

Tired of the high quotes to create your
very own orchid webpage?

We build webpages! Call us today for a quote!
We sell orchids too! Visit us on-line at

www.annettesorchids.com

Annette's OrchidsAnnette's OrchidsAnnette's OrchidsAnnette's OrchidsAnnette's Orchids 619.269.3445

ORCHID AUCTION

TUESDAY,
FEBRUARY 17, 2004
7:00 P.M. (SHARP)

COSTA MESA
COMMUNITY CENTER

1845 Park Avenue
Costa Mesa, CA

(near the 55 Freeway and 19th St.)

Newport Harbor Orchid Society
Free Admission and Parking

Refreshments Will Be Served

http://www.annettesorchids.com/
http://www.annettesorchids.com/
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HELP HOTLINE
The SDCOS offers this service to members who seek

cultural information about their orchids. Here are some
friendly hobbyists with a great deal of experience about
certain types of orchids, and who have kindly volunteered
to answer your questions

Cattleyas, Oncidium/Odonts, Vandaceous,
Greenhouse grown, West SD County

Forrest Robinson - 858.270.6105

Species, all types, Indoor and Outdoor
Ann & Paul Tuskes - 858.274.5829

Paphiopedilums
Ann Tuskes - 858.274.5829
Bob Hodges - 619.461.4915

Phalaenopsis, Cattleyas, and Dendrobiums
Bob Swanson - 619.465.2297

Vandas, Ascocendas
Edith and Leno Galvan - 619.441.7503

Encyclias, Epidendrums, Laelias
Tom Osborn - 760.787.0282

Pleurothallids
Don van Kekerix - 619.224.4938

Cymbidiums
Loren Batchman - casa@orquideas.com

Sam DeMaria - 619.295.2951

Northeast County, all types
Dave Reid - 760.728.7996

San Diego West County, all types
Jean Beck - 619.435.8211

San Diego Central, Outdoor, all types
Jim Wright - 619.276.5295

Fred Tomaschke - 619.276.3235

San Diego East County, all types
James Masst - 619.443.2800
Bud Close - 619.444.8839

South County all types
Genie Hammond - 619.426.6831

Ed Marty - 619.470.7175

DATES TO
REMEMBER...

February 2nd, 7:00 pm
Quail Botanical Gardens Judging Center

First Monday each month Encinitas. Bring plants in!
Make those judges work!

February 3rd, 6:30 pm
Beginner's Class

First Tuesday each month
Room 104, Casa del Prado, Balboa Park

Ivan and Rosemary Harrison 619.448.3312

February 3rd, 7:30 pm
General Meeting

First Tuesday each month
Room 101, Casa del Prado, Balboa Park

Gary Pierwola 619.426.9108

February 7th, 9:00 am
SDCOS Species Group Meeting

First Saturday each month
Paul or Ann Tuskes 858.274.5829

February 10th, 7:00 pm
SDCOS Board Meeting

Second Tuesday each month
Balboa Park

Romy Reyes 619.328.6578

February 18th

Culture class begins at 6:30
General meeting at 7:00

Cymbidium Society Meeting
Third Wednesday each month

Carlsbad Women’s Club
Info: 760.451.1472

February 20th, 10 am - 2 pm
San Diego Zoo

Orchid Greenhouses Open House
Third Friday each month

Janette Gerrity 619.231.1515 ext. 4306

February 20th, 6:45 pm
Palomar Orchid Society Meeting

Third Friday each month
The Carlsbad Women's Club

Wayne Preston, 760.727.7255

February 28th, 2004
Hybrid Orchid Group

NOTE CHANGE: Fourth Saturday each month
Applied Physics & Mathematics Bldg. UCSD

Speaker: Helmut Rohrl on Tolumnia (var.Oncidiums)
Info: 858.452.0976

http://www.sdorchids.com/
mailto:tuskes@aol.com
mailto:tuskes@aol.com
mailto:mnhodges@k-online.com
mailto:casa@orquideas.com
mailto:BClose7115@aol.com
http://www.balboapark.org/
mailto:Phragmania@cox.net
http://www.balboapark.org/
mailto:Keikiman@aol.com
mailto:tuskes@aol.com
http://www.balboapark.org/
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sandiegozoo.org/
http://www.ucsd.edu/
http://www.annettesorchids.com/
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/
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Membership Chairman - Vivian Follmer
San Diego County Orchid Society
13127 Roundup
San Diego, CA 92129

NON-PROFIT
ORG

US POSTAGE
PAID

PERMIT #2359
SAN DIEGO, CA

HELP WANTED!
Jim Reid, Corsage Booth Chairman, needs your help!

Work at home, as your time permits,
Cutting the netting that we use

In making the corsages that we sell at
The Annual Show and our “Mini Shows”

Corsages are great Ambassadors for The Society
As well as a valuable money earner

Preparing the netting is an important part of the process

If you are able to help, please contact either
Jim Reid, or Genie Hammond 619.426.6931

DO YOU HAVE AN EMAIL ADDRESS?

ARE YOU STILL RECEIVING THE
NEWSLETTER IN YOUR (SNAIL) MAIL?

If so, please contact the newsletter editor
Michael Orser at editor@sdorchids.com
so that your subscription can be changed

to be received e-mail

The advantages are:

(1) You will receive the newsletter earlier
(the newsletter posts on the website

when it goes to the printer)
(2) You will be able to see articles and photos in color

(3) You will be saving the Society
the cost of printing, collating, and mailing

(4) You get hyperlinks like in a webpage. You know -  the
items in blue that you click to visit another web site, or

easy access to email addresses.
(5) It comes in color!

(6) The SDCOS Newsletter was voted fourth best
orchid newsletter in 2003 by the AOS

mailto:vfollmer@hotmail.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.sdorchids.com/
mailto:editor@sdorchids.com
http://www.annettesorchids.com/
mailto:RLReyes1@aol.com
http://www.sdorchids.com/
http://www.orquideas.com/

